
Eastwood Baptist (13/1/19) A DEAR BROTHER IN THE LORD(Philemon) 
 
Introduction Have you ever had one of your beliefs put to a 
difficult test? Something which was clear to you in theory but 

which proved to be difficult in practice? I have certainly 
experienced this over the years. I believe that something like 
this happened to Philemon when he received the letter from Paul 
which is preserved in the New Testament. 
 
Philemon's Situation Philemon had almost certainly become a 

Christian through the ministry of Paul before coming to 

Colossae, where he seems to have become an important leader. He 
was probably a wealthy man and certainly a slave-owner, and 
church meetings were held in his house. Given Paul's words of 
praise in the letter which he wrote to Philemon, I think we can 
assume that he treated his slaves well. But he seems to have had 
trouble with one particular slave called Onesimus - a name which 
means "useful". So much so that he decided that he didn't 

deserve this name - rather, he deserved to be called "useless". 
This Onesimus eventually ran away - which according to the laws 
of that time was a crime, an act of stealing. Onesimus ended up 
running into Paul. We don't know where, but it may well have 
been in Rome. We don't know how, but it may well have been that 
Onesimus found himself alone and in need, and turned to the 
Christians of Rome because of what he remembered about the 
Christians of Colossae. What we do know is that this led to a 

great change in his life - Onesimus himself became a Christian. 
And the time came when Onesimus returned to Colossae in company 
with Paul's associate Tychicus, and they carried with them 
letters from Paul. One letter was addressed to the church as a 
whole, but another was addressed to Philemon. I suspect that 
Tychicus might have delivered this letter, while Onesimus waited 
anxiously to see how Philemon reacted. At this point read 

Philemon in your Bible. 
 
Philemon's Reaction What do you think? I think that Philemon 

might initially have experienced conflicting emotions. No doubt 
he was glad to hear from Paul, whom I'm sure he loved and 
respected. Almost certainly he would have been moved by Paul's 
appeal on behalf of Onesimus. But I think he might also have 

been somewhat irritated. I think he may also have had reactions 
something like these:- "It's easy for Paul to forgive my slave"; 
"What about my rights, and my reputation?"; "What about law and 
order? And what would it do for the cause of the gospel if 
people thought the church was encouraging slaves to run away?" 
And I'm sure that Philemon would have said that it was good news 
that Onesimus had become a Christian. But I wonder whether he 

felt as glad about it as he thought he should. Perhaps he had 
thoughts like these:- "Has he really become a Christian? What if 
Paul's been tricked?";"If he really has become a Christian, why 
is it that he has so readily accepted the gospel from Paul when 
he lived for so long in my house without ever accepting it from 
me?"; "And even if he has become a Christian, does that alter 
the fact that he is guilty of a crime, and deserves to be 

punished?" And as Philemon wrestled with thoughts like these I 
think he would have come to realise that Paul had put him on the 
spot. He would have realised that his belief in Christian 
forgiveness and his belief in Christian love were being put to 



the test. 
 
The Challenge to Philemon For Philemon the teaching contained in 
Paul's letter to the whole church at Colossae - especially the 

part which was read out earlier in this service - was no longer 
a matter of words and ideas only. He now had to act on the words 
or admit to himself that he didn't really believe them after 
all. For Philemon Paul's declaration that all believers were 
united in Christ, whether "slave or free", wore the face of 
Onesimus. For Philemon Paul's exhortation to show compassion and 
patience was an exhortation to show compassion and patience 

toward Onesimus. For Philemon Paul's call to forgive whatever 
grievances they had against one another was a call to forgive 
Onesimus. And when Paul wrote about love as what served to bind 
all together in perfect unity it seemed to Philemon that for him 
that love had to begin with Onesimus, or not begin at all. And 
surely Philemon was able to see that Paul's personal letter to 
him contained its own powerful reminders that Christians belong 

to the one family, bound together by their shared commitment to 
Jesus Christ and called to fellowship and love. No passage of 
comparable length in the New Testament is so full as Paul's 
letter to Philemon of family terms applied to Christian 
relationship, or of references to sharing, fellowship and 
heartfelt love. It as if Paul was saying to Philemon: "You can 
only go on using language like this, except as a conscious 
hypocrite, if you welcome Onesimus as your brother in Christ, 

and offer him forgiveness and love." 
 
The Challenge to Us The early church rightly perceived that the 

challenge of this letter was not restricted to Philemon. 
Therefore they preserved it and eventually recognised it as part 
of the New Testament. And the letter continues to speak to us 
today. It tells us that our words about "the family of God" and 

"loving one another" must be put into action without 
selectivity. The Letter to Philemon speaks to me when I have a 
grievance against a fellow Christian - it calls upon me to be 
ready to forgive. The Letter to Philemon speaks to me when 
people whose past lives offend against my standards become 
Christians and enter the church - it calls upon me to welcome 
them as brothers and sisters in Christ. The Letter to Philemon 

speaks to me when people cross my path whose background and 
behaviour are very different from my own - people of different 
language, people of different race, people who dress differently 
from me, people who have different ideas and different 
lifestyles. When I encounter such people the Letter to Philemon 
calls upon me to demonstrate to them the inclusive love of 
Christ. And the Letter to Philemon speaks to me whenever I 

simply find another Christian hard to like, whatever my reason 
might be. It might be a clash of personality; it might be a 
difference of doctrinal emphasis; it might be the memory of some 
unpleasant incident. Then the Letter reminds me that all other 
Christians are my brothers and sisters in Christ, not only the 
ones I like. I believe that this truth, that all followers of 
Jesus Christ are one in Him, called to accept and love one 

another, is one reason for the Holy Spirit's having led the 
early Christians to use family language rather than the language 
of friendship: family relationships are given to us, not chosen 
by us. 



Not Challenge Only But Encouragement Also I could conclude here, 
but I want to conclude instead by shifting perspective, by 
looking not at the challenge to Philemon and to us, but at the 
encouragement to Onesimus and to us. Onesimus had been a 

runaway slave, fearing for his life and belonging nowhere. But 
now everything had changed. He was now a child of God, who 
belonged to the family of God. He had come to have many new 
brothers and sisters in Christ, including the apostle Paul, and 
had good reason to expect the forgiveness of Philemon. And 
whatever happened he knew that he couldn't be separated from the 
love of God, and that he would always be a member of God's 

family. And if we should be challenged along with Philemon, no 
less should we be encouraged along with Onesimus. If we have put 
our trust in Jesus Christ as Saviour and Lord we are God's 
children and belong to God's family. We don't have to earn our 
place, and noone can take it away from us. We don't have to pass 
any test, or strive to make people accept us, because the Son of 
God himself has declared that we are accepted. This is the 

gospel; this is Good News indeed. 


